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23 March 2001

Mr Elton Humphery 

Community Affairs Legislation Committee

Australian Senate

Parliament House

CANBERRA ACT 2600

Dear Mr Humphery

Re:  AMA submission on Australia New Zealand Food Authority Amendment Bill 2001
I am writing to you on behalf of Dr Kerryn Phelps, Australian Medical Association (AMA) President. Thank you for providing the AMA with an opportunity to comment on the Australia New Zealand Food Authority Amendment Bill 2001.

The AMA supports the overall intent of the Bill which is to reduce the regulatory burden on the food sector and improve the clarity, certainty, and efficiency of the current regulatory arrangements while protecting public health and safety. We find, however, two major areas of concern. 

First, the preferred option, Option 2 (as recommended by the Senior Officials Working Group on Food Regulation (SOWG) to the Council of Australian Governments (COAG)), sets out a new, single Ministerial Council responsible for developing nationally agreed domestic food regulatory policy and policy guidelines for setting food standards. The proposed structure of the Council is more reflective of food regulatory interests and allows for representation from primary industry, small business, and trade. Although we recognise the general industry’s view over their (current) representation in decision-making processes, we are concerned that such a structure will not always maintain public health and safety as its primary regulatory focus.  

Second, public consultation was undertaken when developing the Food Regulation Review Report and its recommendations (which provided the basis for developing the model for the new system); however, public consultation was not undertaken when developing the model itself. According to the Explanatory Memorandum that accompanies the Bill, COAG Senior Officials established a process to develop the model which involved formal consultation with all relevant Commonwealth and State/Territory Government Departments and the New Zealand Government. ‘Informal consultation’ was undertaken with key food industry, consumer, and public health organisations ‘during the process of developing the model’. Formal consultation should have taken place with all stakeholders, including the public, when a draft model was prepared. Every Australian has a vested interest in food regulation and should have been given the opportunity to discuss/debate the proposed regulatory model at such a major stage of development. 

Ironically, Option 2 is recommended because it ‘proposes the establishment of formal and accountable consultative and co-operative mechanisms to improve the clarity, transparency and consistency of food regulatory approaches… (Explanatory Memorandum, page 11); however, the development of the model itself seems to be neither accountable nor transparent. We are, therefore, appreciative of the Selection of Bills Committee in drawing our attention to these issues and providing the opportunity for comment.

On a tangential, but important matter, I would like to draw your attention to the fact that a large proportion of the Explanatory Memorandum was posted in another language (Greek? or a symbol font?) on the website and this made it impossible to decipher (we accessed the Bill through http://www.aph.gov.au/legis.htm, as advised in your letter of 5 March 2001). Upon contacting the Senate Community Affairs Legislation Committee, the AMA made reference to the font error and were informed that the Committee was already aware of the problem but they were not responsible for it. When we asked whether the Committee would provide an extension to the deadline because of the font error, we were told that the deadline would not be extended. Whether the font error is the responsibility of the Committee or not, the Committee obviously knew that there was a problem with the document and that the problem was not fixed. Unfortunately, those who intend on providing submissions on the Bill are the ones who will suffer. We would recommend a bit more consideration for those providing submissions (as well as others) if this sort of problem arises again in the future.   

If you would like to discuss the AMA’s submission further, please feel free to ring me on 6720 5443. 

Sincerely
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Dr Carmel Martin

Director, Health Services    

sub ama

